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MID-YEAR BUDGET REVIEW MEETING MINUTES 
LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

LINCOLN-LANCASTER COUNTY HEALTH DEPARTMENT 
3131 O STREET 

LOWER LEVEL CONFERENCE ROOM 
THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 7, 2019 

8:15 A.M. 
 

Commissioners Present: Jennifer Brinkman, Chair; Roma Amundson, Vice Chair; Deb Schorr, Sean 
Flowerday and Rick Vest 
 
Others Present: Jared Gavin, District Court Administrator; Kerin Peterson, Facilities and Properties 
Director; Bob Walla, Lincoln-Lancaster County Purchasing Agent; Sara Hoyle, Human Services 
Director; Scott Gaines, Chief Administrative Deputy Assessor/Register of Deeds; Rob Ogden, County 
Assessor/Register of Deeds; Rick Ringlein, Lancaster County Veterans Service Officer; Roger Figard, 
Railroad Transportation Safety District Executive Director; Jim Davidsaver, Emergency Management 
Director; Steve Henderson, Chief Information Officer, Information Services; Jareth Kaup, Account 
Clerk, Mental Health Crisis Center; Scott Etherton, Mental Health Crisis Center Director; Sheriff Terry 
Wagner, Chief Deputy Sheriff Todd Duncan; Pat Condon, County Attorney; Joe Nigro, Public 
Defender; Pam Dingman, County Engineer; Shelli Schindler, Youth Services Center Director; Melissa 
Hood, Youth Services Center Administrator; Rachel Garver, County Treasurer; Kristen Anderson, Chief 
Deputy County Treasurer; Kim Etherton, Community Corrections Director; Charles Salem, Chief 
Deputy Clerk of the District Court; Sue Eckley, County Risk Manager; Kari Wiegert, Risk Management 
Specialist; Ron Rohde, Budget and Fiscal Accountant; Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer; Ann 
Ames, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer; Dan Nolte, County Clerk; and Leslie Brestel, County 
Clerk’s Office 
 
Advance public notice of the Mid-Year Budget Review meeting was posted on the County-City 
Building bulletin board and the Lancaster County, Nebraska web site and provided to the media on    
February 5, 2019. 
 
The Chair noted the location of the Open Meetings Act and opened the meeting at 8:15 a.m.   
 
AGENDA ITEM 
 
1. LEGISLATIVE UPDATE – Joe Kohout and Brennen Miller, Kissel, Kohout, ES Associates LLC 
 
Joe Kohout, Kissel, Kohout, ES Associates LLC, reviewed the weekly legislative report (Exhibit A).   
 
Regarding LB335 (Authorize a 24/7 sobriety program permit for operating a motor vehicle as a 
condition of bail), Kohout recommended Joe Nigro, Public Defender, Kim Etherton, Community 
Corrections Director, and Pat Condon, County Attorney, testify at the hearing on Wednesday, 
February 13. 
 
Kohout suggested the Board monitor LB616 (Provide for build-finance projects under the Build 
Nebraska Act and the Transportation Innovation Act). 
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Regarding LB612 (Authorize the display of roadside memorials), Kohout recommended a monitor 
status on the bill since Pam Dingman, County Engineer, plans to testify. 
 
Kohout reviewed LB282 (Change provisions relating to bail).  Condon noted the bill may have 
increased costs from the Public Defender standpoint and there is no language regarding being picked 
up on a warrant.  The consensus of the Board was to monitor the bill. 
 
Vest entered the meeting at 8:26 a.m. 
 
It was the consensus of the Board to have a neutral position on LB230 (Provide for room 
confinement of juveniles as prescribed) with clarification coming from Senator Pansing-Brooks and to 
monitor bills LB390 (Provide duties regarding school resource officers and security guards) and LB589 
(Prohibit peace officers from serving as school resource officers).  Kohout recommended the Board 
also monitor LB651 (Change funding provisions for the Community-based Juvenile Services Aid 
Program).  
 
Kohout reported the Fiscal Office is in the final steps of their initial budget process.  A final schedule 
of department hearings before the Appropriations Committee should available soon.   
 
After review of LB710 (Change provisions relating to tobacco including sales, crimes, a tax increase, 
and distribution of funds), Flowerday and Brinkman were in support of the bill.  A corresponding 
presentation on behavioral health rates will be presented to the Board on February 21.   
 
Brinkman asked for Kohout’s perspective on how LB103 (Change provisions relating to property tax 
requests) is lining up with the general file debate.  Kohout answered groups are meeting to discuss 
opposition.  He said if the bill were to go in its present form, the City of Lincoln would either violate 
State law or the City Charter to comply with the bill. 
 
Brinkman stated department heads are asked to send any fiscal notices through the Board for Dennis 
Meyer, Budget and Fiscal Director, Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer, and Kohout to review 
before it goes to the legislature Fiscal Office.   
 
Information on the legislative bills and hearing schedule were distributed (Exhibits B and C). 
 
2. MID-YEAR BUDGET REVIEW – Dennis Meyer, Budget & Fiscal Officer 
 
Meyer introduced Ron Rohde, Budget and Fiscal Accountant.   
 

a. Mid-Year Status of Revenues and Expenditures 
 
Meyer reviewed the mid-year budget presentation (see agenda packet, Mid-Year Budget Review, 
pages 1-25).  For current valuations, he stated for every penny generated the County receives 
$2,600,000.  Regarding workers compensation, he said when a case is settled, funds are fronted 
showing an overspending in that line item.  The Election Commissioner’s obligations vary per year 
based on the number of elections.  The Visitor’s Improvement Fund use has increased due to the 
National High School Rodeo Finals, the Lincoln Children’s Zoo and Pioneers Park grants.  Meyer 
believes the post-employment health number will remain the same. 
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Sheli Schindler, Youth Services Director, stated she is projecting a 1.5% decrease in revenues.  
 
When asked, Meyer said Keno funds are helping to fund the new website. 
 
Amundson exited the meeting at 9:32 a.m. 
 
Meyer highlighted the following revenues received to date: decreased property tax from last year, 
increased inheritance tax, and lower Youth Services Center revenue (in part due to timing issues on 
payments).   
 
Amundson returned to the meeting at 9:35 a.m. 
 
Regarding the General Fund, Meyer stated the balance as of December 31, 2018 was approximately 
$3,000,000.  He said February tends to be the lowest the General Fund gets.  Revenues have 
decreased $3,200,000, total expenditures increased approximately $1,500,000 leaving a December 
2018 balance $7,000,000 lower than the previous year (see agenda packet, Mid-Year Budget Review, 
pages 26-32). 
 

b. Additional Appropriations and Department Responses 
 

i. County Sheriff – Terry Wagner and Todd Duncan 
 
Meyer reviewed the $2,000,000 contingency fund (see agenda packet, Mid-Year Budget Review, 
pages 33-35).   
 
Sheriff Terry Wagner reviewed the Sheriff’s Office request for funds (see agenda packet, Department 
Responses, pages 17-18).  He said the Board approved a 3-year contract with the sheriff deputies 
this past year, so the Sheriff’s Office will budget for cost of living increases.  He also outlined the 
following requests: $25,000 transfer to The Bridge Behavioral Health, increased extradition costs, cell 
phone costs, increase in subpoenas for technology analysis for criminal investigations, and increased 
vehicle budget, including insurance.   
 

ii. County Corrections – Brad Johnson 
 
Brad Johnson, Corrections Director, stated most of his request is due to the cost of living increase.  
Other factors outside of staffing are increased hospitalization costs and District Energy Corporation 
(DEC) rates (see agenda packet, Department Responses, pages 20-23). 
 

iii. Mental Health Crisis Center – Scott Etherton 
 
Scott Etherton, Mental Health Crisis Center (MHCC) Director, explained revenue from three 
companies WellCare, Optum and Nebraska Total Care, has been delayed (see agenda packet, 
Department Responses, pages 27-29).  WellCare required the MHCC service provider level to be 
changed so WellCare could process claims.  WellCare owes $190,000 to MHCC.  The MHCC is working 
on fixes for the new software and billing systems.  Meyer added the MHCC is on track for 
expenditures.   



Page 4 of 8 

 

Schorr asked if back billing to Total Care and Optimum is an option as it was for WellCare.  The other 
two providers have been fine; WellCare was the only one with the problem. 
 
Etherton said the amount the MHCC has received for post-commitment days is the amount they have 
budgeted for the year. However, the Region has no more money allocated to that fund.  The lost 
funding will be a significant amount if this trend continues. 
 
Schorr asked if the MHCC should be billing other counties for their individuals held.  Etherton said 
contractually the MHCC is not set up to do that. He expanded the post-commitment status only 
applies to those who do not have Medicaid.   
 

c. Cash Reserve/Fund Balance 
 
There was general discussion on fund balances and cash reserves (see agenda packet, Mid-Year 
Budget Review, pages 37-38).  Purchase card (P-Card) generated funds would be considered 
revenue.  
 
Brinkman inquired about the County’s policy for cash reserves.  Meyer stated there is currently no 
policy.  He felt the County should have at least a two-month reserve policy. 
 
3. BREAK 
 
The meeting was recessed at 10:15 a.m. and reconvened at 10:30 a.m. 
 
4. HUMAN RESOURCES (HR)/PAYROLL SYSTEM AND CJIS – Steve Henderson, Chief 

Information Officer, Information Services and Bob Walla, Purchasing Agent 
 
Steve Henderson, Chief Information Officer, discussed the HR/Payroll and Criminal Justice 
Information System (CJIS) systems.  The current payroll system is a joint City and County system 
using old software with a diminishing customer-base.  Contracts with the Oracle software company 
has been set.  The contract with the implementation company has been terminated.  A new 
implementation partnership search is underway. 
 
Regarding the CJIS, Henderson said the City and County need a new software system as CJIS is 
based on narrow market software and dated technology as well as having a retirement-ready support 
staff.  Three options to update the technology are to rewrite the software, go to marketplace and 
look for parts and pieces, or find a more comprehensive solution.  Due to the cost, a rewrite of the 
system is recommended.  This will be a multi-year project.   
 
Henderson stated he will be retiring in late May.  Senior staff in the Information Technology 
department, and applicable City and County staff understand the issues going forward with the CJIS 
project.  
 
Pam Dingman, County Engineer, had concerns on the payroll program as some Engineering 
Department buildings have no internet connection. 
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5. P CARD UPDATE – Chris Lollar, P-Card Administrator, and Bob Walla, Purchasing Agent 
 
Chris Lollar, P-Card Administrator, reviewed the P-card statistics (see agenda packet, P-Card update).  
Amazon Business accounts are available for departments through the Purchasing Department.  Meyer 
added there is a process for working with certain companies that charge a fee to use the P-Cards.  
Office Depot account payments will only be able to be paid with the P-Card.   
 
Dan Nolte, County Clerk, said the Clerk’s Office has not seen a savings in the audit function. 
 
There was general discussion on businesses that do not accept the P-Cards and on rebates.  At this 
point, Meyer said the departments will not handle any rebate decisions.   
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Bob Walla, Lincoln-Lancaster County Purchasing Agent, stated there are legislative issues regarding 
tax exemptions, specifically Form 13CCE.  Form 13CCE is the form the Department of Revenue uses 
for card purchases by government entities.  The State is exempt from this process due to their P-
Card program, and since the County is using the State’s P-Card program, Walla feels the County 
should also be exempt.  He said he spoke with Kohout who thought there may be a way to get this 
issue on an omnibus legislation.  It was the consensus of the Board for Walla to put together 
information for Kohout. 
 
6. WEBSITE UPDATE – Ann Ames, Chief Deputy Administrator Officer and Bob Walla, 

Purchasing Agent 
 
Ann Ames, Chief Deputy Administrator Officer, stated the Board has approved a contract that 
includes the initial website design, new logo, new branding guidelines and a website redesign at the 
end of four years.  The timeframe is to begin February 2019 and to be completed by December 2019 
with a cost to the County of approximately $48,000.  Walla described the on-site migration process.  
Ames said the internal website will not change as it is connected to the City. 
 
Brinkman stated in addition to reducing phone calls and unnecessary foot traffic, the County is trying 
to modernize the website. 
 
7. FLEET MANAGEMENT UPDATE – Bob Walla, Purchasing Agent and Dennis Meyer, Budget & 

Fiscal Officer 
 
Meyer stated he will hold a public hearing to amend the budget to add a fleet management fund. 
Fleet vehicle expenses could include vehicle purchase, insurance, fuel, parking and maintenance.  
Departments using fleet vehicles will be charged $.40 per mile.   
 
Walla reported there are currently seven vehicles in the fleet program.  Program tests seemed to 
work well and these results will be reviewed by the fleet management committee. 
 
There was general discussion on transferring vehicles to the fleet program from other departments as 
it pertains to the Risk Management Department.  Eckley reviewed the process for employees and 
elected officials driving County-owned vehicles.   
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Flowerday exited the meeting at 11:16 a.m. and returned at 11:19 a.m. 
 
8. SALARY AND BENEFITS – Dennis Meyer, Budget & Fiscal Officer and Doug McDaniel, 

Human Resources Director 
 
Doug McDaniel, Human Resources Director, reviewed the County compensation timeline (Exhibit D).  
Meyer and McDaniel explained how the dynamics of compensation impact how or why decisions get 
made throughout the year.  Market adjustment discussions have been ad hoc as opposed to timeline 
based.  
 
Regarding Exhibit D, Brinkman asked McDaniel what data would be presented for the Board’s review 
and what is the timing of labor negotiation discussions and proposals.  McDaniel said the data would 
be a recommendation from a collection of market data.  He then outlined the process for union 
discussions. 
 
Joe Nigro, Public Defender, asked how attorney marketplace adjustments will be handled and will 
that be built in to the budget.  Eagan answered the Board will have a discussion on February 21. 
 
There was general discussion on budget fiscal year dates.   
 
9. COUNTY BOARD INITIATIVES 
 
There was general discussion on the County Board initiatives (see agenda packet, Mid-Year Budget 
Review, page 39). 
 

FUTURE FUNDING ISSUES AND PROJECTIONS 
 
David Shively, Election Commissioner, reviewed the Election Commissioner Office’s future needs 
focusing on security cameras (see agenda packet, Department Responses, pages 4-8).  Meyer stated 
building funds could be used if the Board felt security cameras were needed immediately.   
 
It was the consensus of the Board for a contract to be drafted for security cameras. 
 
Kerin Peterson, Facilities and Properties Director, described the upcoming Request for Proposal (RFP) 
for a facilities study where departments determine their current and future building needs.   
 
10. LUNCH 
 
The meeting was recessed at 11:47 a.m. and reconvened at 12:30 p.m. 
 
11. FUTURE FUNDING ISSUES AND PROJECTIONS CONTINUED 
 
Meyer reviewed the levy projections, future projects and upgrades, building fund budget, and future 
department needs (see agenda packet, Mid-Year Budget Review, pages 40-48).  He emphasized the 
$85,750 is rent paid for unused space in the 605 building and final payment for the Emergency 
Management Center.  Peterson said drawings for new roofs on 46th and R and West O Street will be 
available next week.  
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Regarding Keno funds for the East beltway, Pam Dingman, County Engineer, reported she received a 
$2,800,000 appraisal for ground along the northern part of the beltway.  She reminded the Board the 
cost is shared between the City of Lincoln and the County.  She also said two local developers have 
purchased land adjacent to the corridor-protected area of the East Beltway.  She felt the County and 
City would need to purchase that land in the next 12-18 months.   
 
Meyer said he is considering creating a sinking fund next year for county-wide purposes and projects.   
 
Regarding future needs, Rob Ogden, County Assessor, reviewed his office needs including an office 
remodel, addition and staff training, and a more user-friendly informal hearing location.  He said 
there are 22 tablets to replace at $800 per tablet and he prefers to replace all tablets at the same 
time.  The in-vehicle work stations would be like the work stations in the sheriff’s vehicles.   
 
Meyer reported the Juvenile Court costs paid to outside legal counsel will increase July 1, 2019. 
 
Jared Gavin, District Court Administrator, reviewed the District Court upgrade needs including cabling 
and equipment.  He has been working with the Purchasing Department to complete a Request for 
Proposal (RFP).  He is budgeting to update four courtrooms per fiscal year. 
 
Sheriff Wagner reviewed the Sheriff’s Office request.  The body-worn cameras could cost $250,000 
for the software, servers, and cameras.  There is no requirement to have body-worn cameras.  They 
are hoping to start the process in two years.  Todd Duncan, Chief Deputy Sheriff, added the Sheriff’s 
Office’s intention is for the Board to support an additional FTE for the program.  The FTE would 
implement and manage the body-camera video program. 
 
Duncan stated in 2015 the Sheriff’s Office made an agreement with the Board for an electronic 
evidence investigator position to be funded using forfeited asset funds for three years, and after 
three years, the position cost would be moved into the general budget.  The original three years 
expired in July, therefore, funding for the position should be directed to the Board.  The Board will 
receive a proposal to redirect the salary funding intended for the electronic evidence investigator 
towards a general investigator position.  The Sheriff will continue to fund the electronic evidence 
investigator position.  This should have no fiscal impact to the taxpayer. 
 
Condon said with the increase in body cameras and child support cases, additional attorneys and 
staff are needed at the County Attorney’s Office.  The child support attorney would be reimbursed 
66% by the State.  In addition, the University of Nebraska-Lincoln (UNL) has approached the County 
Attorney’s Office to partner with them and expand the criminal clinic from 20 students per year to 24.  
In the criminal clinic, students assist with misdemeanor cases.  
 
Johnson reviewed the Corrections department needs.  He said the boom lift is an item that is 
currently rented only when necessary, therefore, he would like to purchase a used boom lift to have 
available for more timely repairs and maintenance.  An additional Licensed Mental Health Practitioner 
(LMHP) is needed as the contract provider is struggling to keep up with assessment and treatment 
plans for all the mental health cases.   
 
Schindler reported the Youth Services Center is projecting to be $80,000 underspent and hopes to 
spend those funds on a security system.   
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Hoyle reviewed the Human Services and Joint Budget Committee (JBC) needs (Exhibit E).  She stated 
she will not know until April if the Diversion Officer grant will be reauthorized.  Flowerday said he 
supports increasing funding in the JBC as these are preventative programs.   
 
Dingman said based on the Transportation Infrastructure Task Force recommendations, $9,000,000 
for 20 years would fund critical bridges only, and $15,000,000 would cover critical roads and bridges.  
Flowerday and Dingman reviewed the difficulties of struggling to keep up with general maintenance.   
 
Brinkman stated the County is trying to implement a wheel tax to help cover lacking transportation 
and infrastructure funds. 
 
12. 2019-20 BUDGET PROCESS 
 
NOTE:  The following agenda items have additional information that can be found in the agenda 
packet Mid-Year Budget Review, pages 49-56). 

 
a. OpenGov 

 
Meyer explained the OpenGov software package saying the budgets will be user-friendly and will help 
the County move to outcome-based budgeting transparent.  Departments can look forward to 
training on the system in March.  OpenGov.  Henderson added the City of Lincoln has been pleased 
with the product.  
 

b. Board's Goals and Expectations/Service-Based Budget 
 
There was general Board discussion on setting goals with service-based budgeting while moving to 
outcome-based budgeting.   
 

c. Instruction Letter 
 
Meyer asked the Board to review last year’s instruction letter for discussion on February 21. 
 

d. Hearing Schedule 
 
It was the consensus of the Board to follow the same budget hearing process as last year. 
 
13. ADJOURNMENT 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 1:48 p.m.   
 

 






























































































































































